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SUMMARY MINUTES OF A PUBLIC HEARING 
OF THE CHAPEL HILL TOWN COUNCIL 

MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 18, 2006, AT 7:00 P.M. 
  
  
Mayor Kevin Foy called the meeting to order at 8:00 p.m.  
  
Council members present were Council members present were Laurin Easthom, Sally 
Greene, Ed Harrison, Cam Hill, Mark Kleinschmidt, Bill Strom, Bill Thorpe, and Jim 
Ward. 
  
Staff members present were Town Manager Roger Stancil, Deputy Town Manager 
Florentine Miller, Assistant Town Manager Bruce Heflin, Town Attorney Ralph 
Karpinos, Town Information Officer Catherine Lazorko, Planning Director J. B. 
Culpepper, Development Coordinator Gene Poveromo, Senior Planner Kay Pearlstein, 
and Deputy Town Clerk Sandy Cook. 

 
Item 2 – Concept Plan – St. Thomas More Catholic Church 

  
Planning Director J. B. Culpepper stated that the applicant was proposing an increase in 
floor area to 133,000 square feet to include a Parish Center, gymnasium, athletic field, 
library, classrooms, and an Art and Music Building.  She said the applicant also proposed 
a change to access and circulation with a new road alignment for Carmichael Street and a 
new second driveway for the campus.  Ms. Culpepper noted that the site was located on 
21.5 acres at 940 Carmichael Street between Laurel Hill Road and Raleigh Road.  She 
said the Concept Plan proposed to modify LUMO and the SUP for the campus. 
  
Phil Post, with Phil Post and Associations, Inc. and speaking for the applicant, asked 
the Council to have a careful and patient view of this project.  He noted that the new 
facilities being proposed were a part of the master plan formed 10 years ago.  Mr. 
Post displayed an aerial view of the campus, noting the facilities now totaled about 
80,000 square feet and they were proposing an additional 53,000 square feet, for a 
total of 133,000 square feet. 
 
Mr. Post said the facilities proposed that would fulfill the master plan were not an 
expansion of the church, in that there would be no increase in the number of 
students or in the capacity of the sanctuary.  He said the new facilities were to 
enhance the services of the Church, such as additional classrooms, administrative 
and storage space, and an Art and Music Building. 
 
Mr. Post noted that there was a driveway on the site that was shared with 
Aldersgate United Methodist Church, and that shared driveway was contained 
within the UNC public right-of-way that had been conveyed by St. Thomas More to 
the original Country Club to provide access to the campus.  He said currently there 
were 273 parking spaces, and with the number of Masses held on Saturdays and 
Sundays there were not enough parking spaces on site.  Mr. Post said they proposed 
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to add an additional 150 parking spaces to alleviate that problem.  He said by 
redesigning the existing parking for more efficiency and adding a small amount of 
paving, those additional parking spaces could be accommodated. 
 
Mr. Post pointed out the location of the existing stormwater control facility, noting 
that because good planning had taken place when the facility was first built it would 
continue to operate efficiently with the proposed additions. 
 
Mr. Post pointed out the location on the site plan of a third driveway on Carmichael 
Street to help the circulation pattern.  He indicated that one of the problems was 
that the existing intersection at Carmichael Street at 15-501 was awkward, noting 
that if you wanted to travel north at the traffic light traffic tended to stack up 
because vehicles had to make a 180-degree turn, which allowed only a small number 
of vehicles to exit during each light cycle.  Mr. Post stated that Aldersgate had 
suggested that St. Thomas More encourage its visitors to use an alternate exit to 
relieve pressure on that lighted intersection. 
 
Mr. Post said they had talked with Town staff and NCDOT officials, and had 
conceptually worked out an alternate traffic pattern.  He said the new pattern would 
abandoned a portion of Carmichael and reroute the public road to come out at a 90-
degree angle to the existing intersection, allowing traffic to make a left or right hand 
turn and improving efficiency.  Mr. Post said they did have issues to work out with 
the neighbors, particularly with residents on Laurel Hill Road who feared opposing 
traffic would predominate, allowing traffic to backup onto Laurel Hill Road.  He 
said some of that concern could be alleviated by resignalizing the intersection to give 
Laurel Hill Road a portion of the signal time to allow that traffic only to move. 
 
Mr. Post said the second issue had to do with the existing driveway from 
Aldersgate.  He said they had discussed the issue with Aldersgate and several 
proposals were being considered to alleviate that concern, including human traffic 
control to allowing the traffic stream to continue to move. 
 
Mr. Post said the residents of St. James Place had also expressed concern about 
clearing in the corridor.  He said they wanted to preserve that green corridor as 
much as possible to buffer the homes on St. James Place.  Mr. Post said there had 
been talk about noise nearer to the homes, but with 40,000 to 50,000 trips per day on 
15-501, if they could get the cars off of the site more quickly and efficiently they 
believe that would be a win-win situation.  He said they believed that all, or nearly 
all, of the existing green corridor could be preserved. 
  
Mayor pro tem Strom asked for a clearer explanation of the UNC access point.  Mr. Post 
said UNC had indicated they had no intention of using the access but wanted to 
preserve their option for future access to its athletic facilities.  He said St. Thomas 
More had offered to build the access to a point, so that if in the future UNC wanted 
to extend it, they would be able to do so. 
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Council Member Harrison asked if all of Carmichael Street was a Town-maintained 
road.  Mr. Post stated it was an NCDOT-maintained service road, located within the 
right-of-way of Highway 15-501.  He indicated that neighbors had asked about the 
possibility of extending the dead-end to connect to Raleigh Road, and NCDOT had 
stated flatly that would not be allowed. 
  
Council Member Kleinschmidt asked what the degree of confidence was that the new 
signalization could be accomplished.  Mr. Post said they were very confident, noting it 
had been discussed conceptually during meetings with NCDOT and it had been well 
received. 
  
Wes McClure, the project architect, reiterated that there would be a net new gain of 
53,000 square feet.  He displayed a site plan, and pointed out the existing facilities 
and the proposed new facilities on the campus.  Mr. McClure also pointed out 
proposed ingress and egress points.  Mr. McClure exhibited a three-dimensional 
drawing of the campus, and pointed out the existing structures on the site and where 
new structures were planned.  He displayed an aerial view as well as an oblique view 
of the campus, pointing out existing components and indicating proposed special 
features. 
  
David Kirkman, representing the Trustees of Aldersgate United Methodist Church, stated 
that the Church had an objection to the new conceived exit point for the southern end of 
the St. Thomas More property, which abutted their property.  He noted that was the only 
means of egress from their property.  Mr. Kirkman said one of the “great shames” in all 
of this was that about 12 years ago the two churches had stood in harmony in matters of 
safety and easy ingress and egress of traffic from the two properties and from 
surrounding neighborhoods.  He said that harmony no longer existed. 
  
Mr. Kirkman said it was a shame they had had to write the letter to the Town that was 
included in tonight’s materials, but they had not written it precipitously.  He said they had 
studied the plans for this project, and had attended neighborhood meetings and expressed 
their opinions.  Mr. Kirkman said they had been assured that their opinions would be 
considered, but had learned that there would not be much of a change to accommodate 
their opinions.  He stated that it appeared that the simple solutions had been ignored, and 
they wanted to continue dialogue with St. Thomas More, to which they had agreed. 
  
Mr. Kirkman said they were encouraged by the proposal to resignalize the intersection to 
reduce many of the problems stated tonight, but were concerned that it may be difficult to 
accomplish.  He said they wanted to “come to the table” to discuss concrete suggestions 
the concerns regarding the safety of their children, their elderly as well as other 
parishioners, and to find a way to avoid the threat of cut-through traffic. 
  
Deil Wright, a member of Aldersgate United Methodist Church, said the details of this 
project were crucial aspects from the standpoint of signalization, the access, the 
configuration on the property, and especially the nature of the intersection at 15-501.  He 
said it was equally important to minimize the amount of driver confusion experienced.  
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Mr. Wright said the number of joggers were also a concern, who often tried to cross from 
Laurel Hill to Mason Farm and the Golf Course.  He said if was important that the two 
churches work out the specific details of how the flow would exit from the respective 
driveways, and how it would move from there. 
  
Carol Hazard, a resident of Laurel Hill Road and a member of St. Thomas More Church, 
said about 19 years ago she had led the drive to get the stoplight at the intersection.  She 
said she was encouraged by the dual signalization proposed since that was such a 
complicated intersection. 
  
Winston Liao, also a resident of the Laurel Hill neighborhood, said he was encouraged by 
the collaboration amongst the parties to share information and find solutions.  He said he 
wanted to see safety and preservation of the environment, and that the sense of 
neighborhood remain.  Mr. Liao said he wanted to see that collaboration continued. 
  
Council Member Kleinschmidt asked what exactly the controversy was here.  He said he 
understood the traffic concern and the safety issue, but what exactly was the problem.  
Council Member Kleinschmidt asked if there was concern that the traffic light would not 
work.  Mr. Post said the Council understood that this was just a broad conceptual 
plan at this point, but was not sure if others understood that.  He said one issue from 
Laurel Hill was how to get out into traffic safely, and they believed the suggested 
configuration at the traffic light would provide relief to that issue. 
  
Mr. Post said the other issue was with Aldersgate, which was their one-way gravel 
driveway system.  He said they park along that gravel driveway, and this plan 
would cause them to lose some of that existing parking.  Mr. Post said since it was a 
one-way drive out, it had been suggested that people would try to use that drive in 
the opposite direction if traffic were to back up at the intersection.  He said 
Aldersgate believed that anything that would promote that use of their driveway 
could be catastrophic.  Mr. Post said as they move into final design that issue would 
have to be address. 
 
Mr. Post said the third issue was that on Sunday mornings, there were several 
services held at both churches, and at times many vehicles were trying to exit at the 
same time, which created backup.  He said the backup lasted for only about fifteen 
minutes, and that situation would be addressed as they moved forward.  Mr. Post 
said he felt sure that they would be able to come forward with design solutions to 
address all of these issues. 
  
Council Member Ward asked about the number of additional parking spaces. Mr. Post 
noted that currently there were 273, and they were proposing an additional 190, for 
a total of 463.  He said that number was in general conformance with the original 
master plan, and they had been able to design the site so that very little additional 
paving would be required. 
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Council Member Ward said he was employed by the Botanical Garden, and he was not 
aware that the Church had approached the Botanical Garden to apprise them of what was 
planned and he was disappointed about that.  He stated that the traffic backed up so 
severely that it was to the point of being dangerous at that entrance, noting the cars took 
all of the capacity of the exit ramp on 15-501 with bumpers frequently sticking out into 
the road.  Council Member Ward said he could not conceive how they could put more 
traffic onto this site and it not become even more dangerous.  He said he also encouraged 
people to drive vehicles. 
  
Council Member Ward said that Christopher Road was a two-lane road, but was used as a 
three-lane road since many times people parked along the roadway.  He said he did not 
believe the additional parking would alleviate that.  Council Member Ward stated that 
they had a capacity of 450 in the school, 1000 in the sanctuary, and a new social hall with 
a capacity of 500 people sitting and 1,000 standing.  He said if you projected the number 
of cars needed to get that many people to the site, that was worrisome. 
  
Council Member Ward said with a project like this, there needed to be a concept strategy 
at the concept stage to deal with traffic management, and he did not see that being 
accomplished with new turning lanes and new signalization.  He said he did not see how 
the Church could be comfortable not addressing that with a reduction in the number of 
vehicles accessing the site. Council Member Ward said the Church needed to take steps 
internally with its congregation to address these problems.  He said that having a parent 
drop a child off at school was the “old way” of doing business, and it could not continue.  
Council Member Ward said other ways of transporting children and parishioners to the 
site should be considered.  He said the road system was failing on a daily basis. 
  
Mr. Post said in their discussions with NCDOT and Town staff, the stacking on 15-
501 had been discussed.  He said they had designed the site so that the stacking 
Council Member Ward had mentioned would take place internally on the site rather 
than on the roadway itself.  Mr. Post said they had a plan to completely eliminate 
that backup onto 15-501. 
  
Mr. Post said the issue about shoulder parking on Christopher Road should be 
eliminated with the additional parking provided on site.  He said there might be 
some shoulder parking during heavy usage times, such as the Christmas holidays. 
  
Council Member Ward commented that the illustration displayed by Mr. Post did not 
adequately represent the issues this project must deal with.  He said the intersection at 
Old Mason Farm Road was an issue, since many vehicles used that road as 15-501 
failed.  Council Member Ward said the community needed to know what the impacts 
were and what solutions might be used to address that. 
  
Council Member Harrison said when this project came back before the Council, they 
would have to demonstrate that this plan could address the most over-capacity service 
road in the 15-mile 15-501 corridor.  He said there were also a list of things that the 
applicant was asking NCDOT to do with its road, and some assurance was needed that 
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NCDOT would accept the improvements proposed.  Mr. Post said thus far they had 
received a good reception from NCDOT, and they would continue to work with 
them. 
  
Council Member Hill said the comment had been made that they were making 
preparations for the next twenty years.  He suggested that they consider severing 
Carmichael Drive from their property, and working with NCDOT to see if access to 15-
501 could be provided at the right-in, right-out access to the campus.  He said that could 
be signalized so that during non-peak hours it could be a flashing light and operate as a 
stoplight during peak times. 
  
Council Member Hill said the intersection was failing, adding there was a contemplated 
development at the other end of Finley Goal Course Road that would increase traffic 
dramatically if it were approved.  He said it appeared that the present proposal would 
change a 180 degree turn into a 90 degree turn, but it was not reducing traffic at the light.  
Council Member Hill asked if that might be a better solution for the long-term. 
  
Council Member Greene said the Church should seriously consider Council Member 
Hill’s suggestion for either the existing entrance or the proposed new entrance.  She 
stated that when school let out people came out of the existing right turn and performed a 
U-turn at Mason Farm Road, which created backup in the regular lanes.  Council Member 
Greene said it was good to divert traffic off the access road to take pressure off the 
intersection, but they were potentially introducing more pressure to perform the U-turn.  
She asked that they seriously consider Council Member Hill’s suggestion. 
  
Mr. Post responded that they had raised that issue with NCDOT, and it had been 
summarily rejected.  He said from what he had heard tonight, he was convinced 
they should approach NCDOT again, and perhaps with the staff and the Council’s 
help they may have more success.  
  
Council Member Ward reiterated that he wanted the applicant to look at ways to reduce 
the number of cars attracted to the site.  He suggested using the Church’s regular bulletin 
or its web site to address that.  Council Member Ward said steps should be taken to 
increase the number of people in each vehicle that visited the site. 
  
Council Member Ward asked about the planned long-term capacity for the school.  
Carlos Lima, Parish Administrator, responded that the current capacity was 470 students, 
and currently there were 460 enrolled.  He said there were no plans, long-term or 
otherwise, to increase the capacity of the school.  Mr. Lima said they planned to increase 
the number of classrooms for each grade level, but not the total number of students. 
  
Mayor Foy agreed that the Church needed to look at ways to try to minimize the traffic 
impacts of the campus.  He said increasing the number of parking spaces only 
encouraged people to drive their cars, and he believed there were other solutions.  Mayor 
Foy said the Church should consider promoting other forms of transportation.  He said he 
would like to hear when this came back how the Church would respond to that. 
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COUNCIL MEMBER WARD MOVED, SECONDED BY COUNCIL MEMBER 
GREENE, ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION R-1.  THE MOTION WAS ADOPTED 
UNANIMOUSLY    (9-0). 
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CONCEPT PLAN REVIEW SUMMARY MINUTES 
COMMUNITY DESIGN COMMISSION 
WEDNESDAY, MAY 17, 2006, 7:00 P.M. 

 
Chairperson Jonathan Whitney called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. Commission members 
present were George Cianciolo, Gretchen MacNair, Laura King Moore, Scott Nilsen, and Robin 
Whitsell. Staff members present were Senior Planner Kay Pearlstein, and Planning Technician 
Kay Tapp. 

 
ST. THOMAS MORE CHURCH (File No. 7.73..5) 

 
A request for a Concept Plan has been submitted which proposes changes to the St. Thomas More 
Church. The Concept Plan proposal includes changes to access and circulation with a new road 
alignment for Carmichael Street and a new second driveway for the St. Thomas More campus Phase 1, 
an increase in floor area, and an increase in parking spaces. An increase to floor area of 133,000 square 
feet is proposed to include a Parish Center, gymnasium, athletic field, library, classrooms, and an Art 
and Music Building. An increase to parking is proposed for 130 new spaces. The 20.5-acre site is zoned 
Residential-5-Conditional (R-5-C). The site is located at 940 Carmichael Street between Laurel Hill 
Road and South Road (see area map on back).  The Concept Plan also proposes to modify the Master 
Land Use Plan for the campus. The site is identified as Chapel Hill Township, Tax Map 73, Lot 5.   
 
 
CONCEPT PLAN PRESENTATION 
 
The applicants for the St. Thomas More campus expansion presented a power point 
presentation of images taken from a scale model of the proposed campus expansion. The 
Master Plan for the campus is proposed to be realizes through a series of construction 
phases completed within a 15-year span of time. The design team presented a concept plan 
for 133,000 square feet of floor area and several outdoor activity spaces.  
 
CITIZEN COMMENTS 
 
1. A neighbor on Fern Lane expressed concerns about traffic in the area and the 

realignment of Carmichael Street proposed with the application. He stated that from 
2:45 to 3:00 p.m., the Laurel Hill Road/Fern Lane intersection is difficult to make a 
turning motion now. In addition, he stated that OWASA is planning to construct two 
large ditches along The Pinetum and could make traveling in the area even worse.     

 
 
COMMUNITY DESIGN COMMISSION QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS 
 
1. Commissioner Jonathan Whitney asked if the campus expansion is being coordinated 

with UNC campus expansion. The applicant replied that they would like to work 
with the University. They stated that they had sent a letter to the University of 
their hope of working together.  
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 Commissioner Whitney asked for an explanation of how stormwater was proposed to 

be managed. The applicant responded that the existing basin is proposed to be 
enlarged to handle additional capacity expected with the new building expansion. 
In response to the questions of proposed playing fields, the applicant responded 
that the existing wooded area is to be cleared and graded.  

 
 Commissioner Whitney also expressed concern with light spillage and lighting in 

general. The applicant responded that the parking lot lights will be on timers and 
that the sports fields will not be lit initially but may in the future.  

 
 Caution about the reduced width of the buffer along Carmichael Street proposed with 

the expansion was expressed. Commissioner Whitney stressed the importance of 
maintaining good buffers along Fordham Blvd. and that future study of all buffers was 
important.  

 
2. Commissioner Robin Whitsell asked what neighbors thought about the rerouting of 

Carmichael Street. She has heard that residents have a huge wish that Laurel Hill Road 
would continue to Fordham Blvd.  She was also concerned about the diminished buffer 
adjacent to houses off St. Johns Place and recycling/refuse location. The applicant 
replied that the new refuse/recycling location would be in the new parking lots.  

 
3.  Commissioner Laura Moore likes the open space, courtyard, and architecture of the 

proposal. She asked if the parishioners would continue parking off Carmichael Street. 
The applicant responded they would.  

 
 She likes the efficient parking layout that appeared to flow well with the exception 

of the middle driveway entrance where parking is shown on both sides of the 
driveway. She suggests a more free-flowing middle drive aisle with removal of the 
parking area which appears forced. 

 
4. Commissioner George Cianciolo thinks the plan is good overall and that traffic 

management should be the first concern of the expansion plans. He supports the 
location for the school and suggests that UNC be contacted to consider using the school 
space at night. He encourages the applicant to employ “green building” techniques.  

 
A letter from the Aldersgate United Methodist Church was submitted to the Town 
following the meeting and is attached.  
 
Prepared for: Jonathan Whitney, Chair 
Prepared by: Kay Pearlstein, Staff 
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STM Energy Management Plan. 
 
The Catholic Community of St Thomas More is planning on installing an energy-efficient set of 
buildings in the upgrade planned for the current campus.  We expect to purchase a percentage of 
our energy from NC Greenpower and thereby increase the awareness of the parish community 
concerning this funding for alternative energy development.  A possible plan would be to 
purchase the energy needed for our external lighting. 
 
The parish has a committee for “Environmental Stewardship”. 
 
In the past few years, we have been very active in improving the energy efficiency of our older 
school building.  We have installed double-pane glass in the classrooms, installed new insulation 
in the classrooms and hallways, installed highly efficient lighting and replaced the skylights with 
new and more efficient ones.  In addition, we installed low-flush toilets throughout the school.  We 
monitored utility bills to verify lowered energy and water utilization.  Likewise, we have adjusted 
thermostats down in the winter and up in the spring and summer to further lower energy 
utilization.  As a note, we would find a more detailed utility bill very useful in monitoring and 
targeting such improvements. 
 
In our new buildings, we are planning on high-efficiency HVAC to enable us both to conserve 
energy and to maintain good indoor air quality through efficient exchange.  We plan on installing 
all the features that we have added to the older building.  And we plan on continuing close 
management of the resulting energy utilization, expecting to use computerized energy 
management systems in our major facilities. 
 
 
 
 
Received from Phil Post Associates Feb. 21, 2008 
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